Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Regular Town Council Meeting

November 9th, 2009
 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held in the library at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




Officer Rick Batza for Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer
Residents Attending:
Jake Sturman



Kristin Tomyn





Bob Barrows




Barbara Hamilton
Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Officer Batza submitted the Police Report for Town Marshall Mike Russo who was out of town and unable to attend.   Officer Batza commented on the November 2nd MPD Police chase that started from a shooting incident at 86th and Township Line Rd.   The chase ended with a crash at 73rd & Springmill.    Officer Batza praised residents of the Town for calling 911 to report information on what they were seeing in the town.   He commended and encouraged the use of 911 in these circumstances as it is of assistance in apprehending suspects.

Officer Batza reported the success of the Halloween  detail where officers distribute candy to Trick or Treaters that evening.   He reported that the evening was safe without incident and that he observed many family gatherings with neighbors.

Officer Batza noted robberies elsewhere in the Indianapolis Metro area where residents allowed someone knocking on the door to come into their home.   He commented that if a resident does not feel comfortable, do not open the door and to not let anyone into their home that you don’t know.    
Officer Batza inquired about the status of this seasons Snow Removal Contract.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor responded and details of status will be addressed later in the agenda in the Clerk Treasurer’s report.

Attorney Report

Attorney Sue Beesley reported that the Memorandum of Understanding with the City of Indianapolis was going to the Metropolitan Development Council for approval.   The M.O.U. is to clarify the Town’s role in issuing permits for driveway construction and other work in or use of the Town’s right of way.
Attorney Beesley recommended that the Town Council should be prepared to vote on the Town Municipal Code as modified.   The Ordinance will be discussed under Old Business later in the agenda.
Approval of Minutes

The Council approved minutes (vote 3-0) from July 13th and September 21st Council Meetings.  Special Meeting Minutes for August and October relating to the approval of the 2010 Budget were also approve subject to the Clerk Treasurer verifying the dates of those meetings.
Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroad Engineers, submitted a written report to the council.  

Engineer Eckerle highlighted the challenge of a Sink Hole problem at 44 E. 73rd St.    When first reported to the Mayor’s Action Center (MAC), on Sept 18th, DPW place a patch to remedy the problem.   Engineer Eckerle continued to monitor the status and found that there was continued deterioration at this sight.    Engineer Eckerle reported that DPW was not responding as they stated that no further work was necessary.  
President Rush expressed concern over safety.   Councilor Freihofer stated he would contact Nathan Sheets at DPW to set up a meeting.    Engineer Eckerle agreed to continue to monitor.

Engineer Eckerle updated the Council on the 75th Street Paving Project originally planned for 2009.   He reported that although Indianapolis Metro Planning Organization (MPO) has already approved the funds, this project is scheduled for November 18th bid letting through INDOT.   He reported that the INDOT – Meridian Hills contract and Section 1511 ARRA letter must be authorized by Town officials at this evening’s November Council Meeting.    These documents will be signed tonight and returned by Engineer Eckerle to meet the November 12th deadline.

Engineer Eckerle requested a Special Town Council Meeting to review the bids after the November 18th bid letting.  Discussion followed and the Special Meeting will be held on Monday, November 23rd, at 8:30 am at the First Congregational Church.

Engineer Eckerle reported that he is working on Decorative Street signs with Sign-A-Rama.   He also reported that Stop signs had been hit and he will look into repair or replacement.
Engineer Eckerle updated the status of the Town Entry signs that are in progress and with weather permitting be completed this month.   

Councilor O’Brien reported that he had contacted the City about the costs to replace a light pole at 79th and Williams Creek that isn’t working properly.  The City said they would consider sharing the costs if we wanted to replace the pole with a decorative version that is more expensive than the standard pole that the City would normally install.   Councilor O’Brien suggested that the Town Council consider this in 2010.

President Rush read portions of a letter from a resident of Williams Creek commending the Council on how beautiful the streets are in the Town of Meridian Hills.
Councilor Freihofer requested that the Council renew the On Call Emergency work for road maintenance with Globe Asphalt & Paving for 2010.   Motion was approved, 3-0.

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the approved 2010 Budget for the Town of Meridian Hills had been submitted.  

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the Snow Removal Contract for the coming 2009-2010 winter season was currently being considered by three companies.   John Bedwell Construction had provided the quality work for the Town in the past years, but had unfortunately closed the business in 2009.   Mr. Bedwell had recommended some companies with similar equipment and Carmel Welding that does repair maintenance for plows of several contractors had a list of possible contractors to use. 
Clerk Treasurer Taylor stated that this contract was very important to the Town and that the work that John Bedwell had done in the past was exemplary.    He had received several “No Bids” and inquiries from Contractors that used “subcontractors” to complete the work.    Clerk Treasure Taylor stated that he would not favor using contractors that sub out work and contractors that use inferior light duty equipment.  He hoped to have a contractor lined up within a week.   The council should be able to approve the contract at the Special Council Meeting on Monday, November 23rd.
President Rush asked about the status of bank deposits and the placement of money in CD’s or Money Markets to gain some interest on the Town deposits.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor had not acted on this and suggested that he prepare something for review at the November 23rd meeting.

President Rush inquired about the Software for the Town Accounting.    Clerk Treasurer Taylor explained that the Software, E-Peach Tree, has basic standard accounting that can be viewed on line it doesn’t automatically report the Town funds, balances, etc in the format that the Council needs.    Although we can download the standard reports to excel, some custom work would need to be done to get the reports in the proper format.     Discussion followed and it was agreed to discuss the options in more detail at the upcoming Finance committee meeting.
Old Business

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the Annual Town Tree Tour had been conducted by Town Arborist Jud Scott of Vine & Branch Co., President Jim Rush, and himself.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor was summarizing a report for Mr. Scott so that letters could be sent to residents highlighting tree trimming actions required by the residents to maintain safe streets and thoroughfares. 
President Rush brought up the Town Municipal Code that Attorney Sue Beesley had updated.   He recommended that the Council approve the code as presented by Attorney Beesley.   Councilor O’Brien made the motion to approve.   In order to approve the ordinance at this meeting, Attorney Beesley outlined the procedural rules that would be necessary to approve the Municipal Code that evening.

1. Motion was made to approve the Ordinance 01-09 on first reading.  Motion made, seconded, and approved by vote of 3-0.

2. Motion was made to suspend the rules to allow and approve for second reading of Ordinance 01-09.   Motion made, seconded, and approved by vote of 3-0.

3. Motion was made to approve the Ordinance 01-09 on second reading.   Motion made to approve.  
Discussion followed.    Councilor O’Brien pointed out eleven items that needed correction.   Attorney Beesley agreed with the corrections and appreciated Councilor O’Brien’s detailed review.    Motion was approved as amended by vote of 3-0.    The Municipal Code will be put on the Website with the necessary disclaimers.
New Business

Engineer Brad Eckerle explained the starting point for the Driveway Ordinance was the M.O.U. between the Town and City.    The M.O.U. gains “agreement and memorializes the understanding that the Town will issue permits for driveway construction and other work in or use of the right of way within the Town.”   Engineer Eckerle stated that we are asking the City for notice to the Town when permits are requested for site development.    He further explained that the next step is creating a permitting process.   
Discussion followed and Councilor Freihofer expressed his concerns.  Resident Jake Sturman had a question on drainage as it applies to paving a driveway.   President Jim Rush explained and commented that the process was to protect the integrity of the drainage and the integrity of the Town Streets.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

President Rush restated that a Special Town Council Meeting will be held on Monday, November 23rd to review the contract bidding for the 75th Street Paving Project.   Time: 8:30 am Location: First Congregational Church
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Councilor Freihofer submitted minutes of a November 5th Committee meeting.    He reported that Resident Jon Jessup had requested that the Town take a position on a variance request on Property at the far south end of Central Ave, 7300 N. Central.   Committee recommended that Mr. Jessup contact effected residents and property owners and come back to the committee for discussion. 
Councilor Freihofer also commented that the developers of property to the north of Park Tudor had not made any further contact and no more discussion had taken place at this time.

Police and Law Enforcement-

No meeting to report.  
Finance Committee-
Nothing further to report
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien asked that the Town Newsletter that would normally be sent in November be postponed and sent in January when the Town Review for 2009 will be completed and the Municipal Code can be included.     Council unanimously approved the postponement.
Councilor O’Brien inquired whether there would be interest in spending $300-$400 for holiday decorations on the Town Entry Signs.    Discussion followed and no consensus was achieved.

Councilor Freihofer wanted to thank resident Shirley Fry for organizing the landscaping improvement on the Town Entry Sign.   President Rush asked Clerk Treasurer Taylor to check with the Town Lawn service about the Town entry sign at 73rd street.    He commented that the weeds we looking shoddy and needed some attention.

Resident Forum
Resident Barbara Hamilton commented that she had read in the Indy Star that was critical of some tax districts that were sitting on large sums of cash.   She inquired whether the Town was one of them.   President Rush reassured her that the article was highlighting other tax districts that had million dollar coffers, and that Town while well run, was not one of the tax districts hoarding cash at tax payers’ expense.
Resident Hamilton also inquired about the drainage problem on the Tucker property on Penn Ridge.   Councilor Freihofer commented that this issue had been taken care of and the problem had not resurfaced.

President Rush shared some letters that he had Jud Scott send thanking residents and the city for taking care of tree issues.

Resident Kristin Tomyn asked about a drainage issue from 2008 behind properties around 7800 N Pennsylvania.   Discussion followed about heavy rains during that time and the responsibility of residents when the drainage problem involves swales within the Town Right of Way.   

Additional comment was made expressing concern about vehicle break-ins at the Holliday Park parking lot on 64th street.    President Rush commented on the importance of having nothing in Vehicles.
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk Treasurer Taylor presented Vouchers for approval for October of $20,521.50                    and for November of $27,901.66        Vouchers were approved by a vote of   3-0.

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 12, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  10/8/09-  10/21/09 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/22/09- 11/04/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1734
	Ford Motor Credit (police car payment)
	
	
	2,032.87 

	1735
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	76.73 

	1736
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1737
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	184.90 

	1738
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9532)
	
	
	3,073.58 

	1739
	Bingham, McHale- October retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1740
	Vine & Branch (Invoice 2497-532300)
	
	
	2,770.00 

	1741
	Municipal Electronics Inc (radar gun repair)
	
	106.43 

	1742
	Bunny's Landscape and Lawn Care
	
	
	790.00 

	1743
	Indiana Newspapers Inc. (legal advertising)
	
	120.72 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$20,521.50 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 9, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/5/09-  11/18/09 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/19/09- 12/2/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1744
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	76.65 

	1745
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1746
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	207.22 

	1747
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9615)
	
	
	855.00 

	1748
	Bingham, McHale- November retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1749
	Old Style Masonry Inc. (Invoice 1197)
	
	
	14,000.00 

	1750
	Marion County Prosecutor (Criminal Code Books)
	
	76.00 

	1751
	Michael Russo (Halloween Candy)
	
	
	156.52 

	1752
	Lemcke Landscape Inc. (Invoice 13193)
	
	
	1,164.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$27,901.66 


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 8:40 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
